














                                                           Kelly A. Rose 
                                                           P. O. Box 817 
                                                           Los Olivos, CA 93441 
                                                           kelly.rose1@verizon.net 
 
                                                                                                                           May 4. 2018 
Members of the County Planning Commission 
County of Santa Barbara 
 
Re: May 9, 2018 Hearing on Amendments – Agricultural Employee Dwellings 
                                                                                                                    
Dear Commissioners: 
I am writing this letter because I will be traveling next week and will not be able to attend 
and speak at your May 9th Hearing. 
 
I am in favor of most regulations which simplify processes and reduce bureaucratic red 
tape.  However, with regard to the County’s current regulations regarding Agricultural 
Employee Dwellings, they don’t need simplification or streamlining.  They need 
enforcement. 
 
I noted that the public information on this Hearing prepared by Planning and 
Development frequently referred to Agricultural Employee Dwellings in the same 
sentences as the terms “Affordable Housing” and “Low Income Housing”.  This is the 
essence of the current problem with Agricultural Employee Housing – it is considered by 
Planning and Development and the County as synonymous with Low Income and 
Affordable Housing. 
 
Once Planning and Development approves/permits an Agricultural Employee Dwelling, 
it no longer cares what it is used for.  It goes into the County’s inventory stock of Low 
Income and Affordable Housing which the County then reports to the State to show its 
compliance with State mandated regulations requiring a minimum level of Low Income 
and Affordable Housing. 
 
This decision by Planning and Development not to enforce current regulations have 
resulted in Agricultural Employee Dwellings to be commonly used as rental property, 
guest houses and even for short term weekend rentals.  There are hundreds of examples 
of this misuse of Agricultural Employee Dwellings – many of which have been reported 
to Planning and Development’s Code Enforcement Department.  However, Code 
Enforcement rarely follows up on these reported violations and in a number of cases has 
actively advised the property owner how to avoid the County’s regulations. 
 
I would like to share a real life example of the egregious behavior exhibited by Planning 
and Development in avoiding enforcement of its Agricultural Employee Dwelling 
Regulations.  In 2004, in connection with an owner’s renewal of permits for three 
Agricultural Employee Dwellings, the owner submitted a letter to Planning and 
Development that the three dwellings were being used by full time farm employees.  No 



documentation was submitted to support the owner’s statement and no documentation 
was submitted in accordance with the County’s regulations, which require that support of 
“full time farm employment on the ranch or farm” be provided with permit renewals.  In 
connection with the permit renewal, a number of neighbors submitted letters to Planning 
and Development indicating that the “full time employees” were in reality renters and 
they left the ranch each day to go to work and returned to the ranch each night.  Instead of 
following up on with the property owner or following up with the neighbors, Planning 
and Development disregarded its own rules and renewed the permit for the three 
Agricultural Employee Dwellings.  This approval was appealed to the Zoning 
Administrator who took no action.  It was then appealed to the Board of Supervisors who 
took the position that even though the property owner provided none of the support 
required by the County’s own regulations, they were satisfied based solely on the word of 
the property owner that the occupants of the Agricultural Employee Dwellings were 
legitimate agricultural employees who worked full time on the ranch. 
 
In 2009, during the next permit renewal process, the neighbors brought up the same 
issues, including the fact that during the intervening five-year period, all of the occupants 
of the Dwellings had changed and the owner never notified Planning and Development of 
a “change in occupants” as required by the County’s regulations.  Again, the owner failed 
to provide any support to evidence that the occupants were actually full time farm 
employees.  In response to complaints over the process, Planning and Development staff 
suggested that the owner submit statements that the occupants of the Dwellings were 
“independent contractors working full time on the ranch”.  Planning and Development 
then claimed that the owner was in compliance with the County’s regulations.   
 
Shortly thereafter, a complaint was filed by neighbors with the California Division of 
Labor Standards Enforcement who investigate the status of the occupants of the three 
Dwellings.  The State investigator determined that occupants of two of the three 
Dwellings were neither employees nor independent contractors.  They did no work on the 
ranch.  The occupant of the other Dwelling was determined to be a full time employee 
who was not paid, except by way of free housing – a violation of State Labor Laws.  The 
owner of the ranch was fined approximately $15,000 for violating the minimum wage act 
and various other related regulations.   
 
This information and the supporting documents prepared by the Division of Labor 
Standards Enforcement were provided to Planning and Development who indicated that 
they would commence an investigation.  No such investigation was ever conducted, 
despite repeated follow up by neighbors.  In 2014 the permit for the Dwellings was 
renewed based on “independent contractor” agreements with the occupants which the 
property owner used to support that such occupants worked full time on the ranch.  
 
The bottom line is that once a Agricultural Employee Dwelling has been approved, 
Planning and Development takes extreme measures to ensure that the permits are 
renewed - regardless of the facts, lack of documentation, whether or not the owner is in 
compliance with the regulations, or past evidence showing that the owner has submitted 



documents which have misrepresented the nature, role or relationship of the occupant of 
the Dwelling. 
 
No amount of streamlining and simplifying is going to address or resolve the real 
underlying problem – Planning and Development reports Agricultural Employee 
Dwellings as “Low Income Housing” and “Affordable Housing” and therefore has no 
reason or incentive to enforce its permitting rules. 
  
One can only hope that the recent decision by the California Supreme Court to severely 
limit the classification of workers as “independent contractors” will force Planning and 
Development to actually require proof of employment – things like payroll records, W-2 
Forms, quarterly tax filings for Unemployment Insurance, Disability and Income Tax 
Withholdings, etc.  If Planning and Development is forced to enforce its own regulations, 
the current arrangement which facilitates the misuse of Agricultural Employee Dwellings 
should be greatly reduced. 
 
Thank you, 
Kelly Rose 
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